
AGENDA ITEM 1 
 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE JOINT INDEPENDENT AUDIT COMMITTEE 
HELD AT EXETER HALL KIDLINGTON ON 25 JUNE 2013 COMMENCING AT 
10.00AM  AND CONCLUDED AT 12.25PM 
 
Present: 
Dr L Lee (Chairman), R Jones, Mrs A Phillips OBE 
 
Also present: 
Chief Constable 
D Carroll (Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner) 
 
Chief Officers present: 
Deputy Chief Constable, Chief Executive of the Office of the Police and Crime 
Commissioner (OPCC), Director of Finance, Chief Finance Officer of the OPCC, 
Director of Information, Science and Technology, Director (Ernst & Young),  
Internal Audit Manager 
 
 
15 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING  
 
The Part I minutes of the meeting held on 27 March 2013, copies of which had been 
circulated, were confirmed and signed by the Chairman.  
 
 
16 ANNUAL REPORT ON BUSINESS CONTINUITY 
 
The Committee received a report which provided an annual overview of Business 
Continuity Management policy and processes adopted by Thames Valley Police 
together with the most recent quarterly progress report covering such issues as 
training, learning from business continuity incidents and training exercises. 
 
The report covered the following quarterly periods and the key points within those 
periods: July 2012, November 2012, March 2013 and June 2013, together with a 
summary of achievements over the last twelve months. 
 
Members considered any other areas that they may wish to receive feedback in 
subsequent annual reports. Comments were presented on resources, objectives and 
forward planning. The Deputy Chief Constable agreed to provide for the next 
meeting a forward looking programme. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Annual Report on Business Continuity be noted. 
 
 
17 ANNUAL REPORTS ON HEALTH AND SAFETY AND 
 ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT 
 
The Committee received two reports which represented a commentary on the 
various actions which had been applied by the Force during 2012/13 in respect of 



Health and Safety and Environmental Management, highlighting issues of particular 
note and statistical measures. Both reports reflected a significant level of activity 
across the organisation and were reviewed in detail at meetings of the Force Health, 
Safety and Environment Committee and the Chief Constable’s Management Team. 
 
Comments were presented on the number of training injuries and the number of 
assaults both of which had increased. Members received an explanation on both. 
 
A member referred to the paragraph in the Health & Safety report which outlined the 
number of RIDDOR reported incidents. He felt that the report was based on non-
comparative data and the conclusions therefore were mis-leading. The Head of 
Health & Safety agreed to adjust the data accordingly. 
 
Members placed on record their appreciation and thanks to Martyn Grant Head of 
Health and Safety who was retiring from the Force. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
(1) That the Health and Safety Annual Report be noted. 
 
(2) That the Environmental Management Annual Report be noted. 
 
 
18 ANNUAL TREASURY REPORT 2012/13 
 
Members were reminded that the former Police Authority approved the Treasury 
Management Strategy Statement for 2012/13 at its meeting on 17 February 2012. 
Quarterly performance updates had been provided to the Police Authority and, more 
recently, to the PCC. 
 
The report provided information on actual treasury activity for the financial year 
ending 31st March 2013. 
 
Clarification was sought as to the reasons/circumstances that led to the short term 
deposits going below £30m on more than one occasion. Greater effort should be 
made to comply with the laid down £30m limit on short term deposits, and officers 
should operate within the approved controls. If however the £30m limit is too 
constraining the Treasury approved controls should be reviewed. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Annual Treasury Report 2012/13 be noted. 
 
 
19 REVIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
Members were advised that in preparation for the review the Audit Manager 
completed a comprehensive self-assessment, comparing current systems, 
processes and outcomes with the checklist in the 2006 Code of Audit Practice. The 
primary objective of carrying out the review was to form a view based on the work of 
the Review Team and other assurance sources as to whether the opinion on internal 
control set out in the annual report produced by the Chief Internal Auditor could be 



relied upon. The Review Team also had seen and reviewed a number of key 
documents and other sources of evidence and was satisfied that the systems and 
processes used by the Internal Audit Team were compliant and were operating 
effectively in practice. 
 
RESOLVED:  
 
(1) That the findings of the review of the effectiveness of internal audit and the 
Action Plan be noted. 
 
(2) That the system of internal audit in Thames Valley is operating effectively. 

 
(3) That the Annual Report and Opinion from the Chief Internal Auditor can be 
relied upon as evidence to support the Annual Governance Statement for 2012/13. 
 
 
 
20 ANNUAL INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2012/13 
 
The Committee received details of the Annual Internal Audit Report 2012/13, 
including the Chief Internal Auditor’s Opinion on the System of Internal Control. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Annual Report of the Chief Internal Auditor for 2012/13 be 
endorsed. 
 
 
21 DRAFT ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2012/13 
 
Members were reminded that local authorities, including the local policing bodies, 
were required to produce an annual governance statement (AGS) to show the extent 
to which they complied with their own code of corporate governance.  
 
Attached as an Appendix to the report (not reproduced) was a single, combined, 
AGS which showed how the Chief Constable and Police and Crime Commissioner 
(as well as the former Police Authority) had complied with their joint Code of 
Corporate Governance during 2012/13. The joint AGS would be published within the 
Annual Statement of Accounts that the PCC and Chief Constable had produced. 
 
Members were advised that following the review of effectiveness of the present 
governance arrangements there were no significant governance issues that required 
immediate attention although there were two potential issues that may have an 
adverse impact on the internal control environment during 2013/14, which would be 
carefully monitored during the year. 
 
Under the section which explained transparent decisions which are subject to 
effective scrutiny and managing risk, members felt that the paragraph required a 
fuller explanation around the schedule of formal public meetings. This suggestion 
was agreed. 
 



In response to question under the heading of ethics and integrity the Chief Constable 
replied that given all the national challenges around integrity she had raised her 
concerns about the robustness of the arrangements in place regarding the oversight 
of integrity and professional standards. At present there was a protocol in place 
whereby the Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner met with the Deputy Chief 
Constable and Head of Professional Standards. It had been agreed with the Police 
and Crime Commissioner to review this protocol in September. 
 
The Chairman noted the comments of the Chief Constable. He felt that this 
Committee should have visibility/oversight of ethics, complaints, grievances, 
disciplinary, professional standards etc but clearly did not wish to be involved at the 
detailed level. The governance structures in the complex area have to be developed 
further, and agreed by all parties. 
 
RESOLVED:  
 
(1) That the review of the Annual Governance Statement for 2012/13 be noted. 
 
(2) That the conclusion and action plan be endorsed. 

 
 
 
22 OPCC RISK REGISTER 
 
The Committee received the OPCC risk register which identified those risks that had 
the potential to have a material adverse effect on the programme of the PCC and/or 
the Office of the PCC and the PCC’s ability to deliver his strategic objectives as well 
as information on how those risks were mitigated. There were currently seven 
discrete risks on the register as these were presented as an Appendix (not 
reproduced). There were two fewer risks than when the register had been presented 
to the last meeting. 
 
RESOLVED: That the seven issues on the OPCC risk register and the actions being 
taken to mitigate each individual risk be noted. 
 
 
23 PUBLIC SECTOR INTERNAL AUDIT STANDARDS 
 
The Committee received a report which detailed the outcome of the review of 
compliance with the new Public Sector Internal Audit Standards, and the actions 
identified to ensure full compliance. 
 
RESOLVED:  
 
(1) That the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards report be noted. 
 
(2) That the outcome of the review of compliance with the new Public Sector 
Internal Audit Standards and the actions identified to ensure full compliance be 
endorsed. 
 



 
 
 
 
24 PROGRESS ON DELIVERY OF AGREED ACTIONS IN 
 INTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS 
 
The Committee received a report which detailed the progress made by managers in 
delivering the agreed actions in internal audit reports. 
 
RESOLVED: That the progress on delivery of agreed actions in internal audit reports 
be noted. 
 
 
 
25 JOINT AUDIT PLAN FOR THE PCC AND CHIEF CONSTABLE  
 
The Committee received a report which provided a basis to review Ernst & Young’s 
proposed audit approach and scope for the 2012/13 audit, in accordance with the 
requirements of the Audit Commission Act 1998, the Code of Audit Practice, the 
Standing Guidance, auditing standards and other professional requirements, but also 
to ensure that the audit was aligned with the Committee’s service expectations. 
 
The report summarised Ernst & Young’s assessment of the key risks which drove 
the development of an effective audit for both the Police and Crime Commissioner 
and the Chief Constable, and outlined the planned audit strategy in response to 
those risks. 
 
RESOLVED: That the Joint Audit Plan for the Police and Crime Commissioner and 
the Chief Constable be noted. 
 
 
 
26 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC 
 
RESOLVED: That, subject to the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA) and other 
legislation, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business 
on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information: 
 
Minutes of the last meeting held on 27 March 2013  
 
Annual Report on Risk Management 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


